Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Regular Meeting

September 14, 2006 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, September 14, 2006.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Janet Critz, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilman Woody Faulk, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks, and Attorney Bobby Griffin.

Absent:
None.
Visitors:
Donald Gaddy, Debra Korb, and Larry Raley.
 With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of September 14, 2006 to order at 7:32 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilman Countryman delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

· Mayor Becker announced that Councilwoman Critz is en route from Highpoint and will arrive in approximately fifteen minutes.

2.
Public Comments
· There were no public comments.
3.
Approval of Town Council Minutes, Monthly Reports, and Budget Amendment 

A.
August 10, 2006 Minutes   

· Councilman Faulk corrected the first line to include the words “and Public Hearing” after regular session.
· Councilman Faulk made a motion to approve the August 10, 2006 minutes as corrected and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None
B. Tax Collector’s Report
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the July 2006 tax report and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 

Ayes: Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None 
C. July 2006 Finance Report 

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the July 2006 finance report as written and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None 
4.
Presentation by Raley-Miller Properties
· Mr. Larry Raley thanked the mayor and council members for their time tonight and explained that he has been here for most of the UNCC meetings that went on over the last six or eight months.  Mr. Raley explained that they are the landowners of the property back where the old school is, kind of behind the gas station and the other buildings that run down Highway 75 and Potters Road.  One of the things they have been working on over the past three or four months is to coordinate a program that works with the UNCC program.  They have put together a mixed use plan for the town center.  Mr. Raley commented that this is not a presentation for approval but a presentation to let the council know what they are working on.  Mr. Raley will also be making a presentation to the planning board at their meeting on Monday to start some preliminary discussion with them on the fact of trying to get to a conclusion of where they are and what is wanted by both Raley-Miller Properties and the planning board.  Mr. Raley explained that the UNCC goal for development of a downtown for Mineral Springs is unique and includes retail services, cultural, government, mixed use, and a residential hub to serve all the citizens of the Town of Mineral Springs.  The action that UNCC thought the town should take is the design of a town center that would have a high density housing component with at least five houses per acre.  It would be a commercial/residential use property that allows for a residential component of live/work units in the downtown area, creating a downtown area that accommodates automobiles/pedestrians/cyclists and provides amenities such as sidewalks, curbs, gutters, streets, and having an area for public use (library, town hall, community center, green space).  Raley-Miller Properties has worked toward all of those projects and processes.  Mr. Raley pointed out areas on the map and commented that they are trying to do connectivity between Highway 75, Potter Road, and Old Waxhaw-Monroe Road (the latter of which they do not own, but have the hopes of being able to connect).  Councilman Countryman commented that it offers a tremendous opportunity for the community and is something the community could be proud of.  Councilman Faulk commented that it was a great opportunity especially for baby boomers ready to downsize.  Councilwoman Neill thanked Mr. Raley for following the guidelines from UNCC.  Councilwoman Cureton commented that they had done a good job.  
· Mr. Raley passed out another map and explained that they were trying to figure out how to let the city become one of the components.  Phase I of the map shows them allowing the city to purchase 1.05 acres with the existing newer school building; Phase II shows a 1.41 acre piece of property (with the old rock school building on it) that they would give the city an option to purchase; and Phase III shows what can happen years down the road.  Mr. Raley commented that he would put a “term sheet” together that they can all work for; this would be a big boost for the city.  Councilman Faulk commented that this would allow the town to preserve some of our history.   Councilwoman Neill commented that there were a lot of people in the community that have said the town needed to find a way to preserve those buildings.  Councilman Countryman commented that this would create an identity for Mineral Springs by developing a downtown area that is this comprehensive and preserving those buildings that are part of Mineral Springs.  Councilwoman Critz commented that this speaks of the history of the community.  Mayor Becker mentioned that the town should start getting some due diligence done on the property.  Attorney Bobby Griffin explained that it was the wisdom of the elected body; there are no statutory requirements.    Councilman Faulk requested that this be put on the October agenda for an update.     
5. 
Monroe Tourism and Visitors Bureau Presentation
· Ms. Debra Korb explained that the Monroe Tourism and Visitors Bureau promotes tourism and attracts visitors to Union County.  Tourism benefits almost everyone by creating new jobs; it brings in new money, which allows us to build attractions and facilities that residents can use as well.  The Monroe tourism office is funded by a hotel occupancy tax.  Ms. Korb explained that tourism is the second largest industry in the state (behind agricultural); in 2005 it brought in about 14.2 billion dollars.  Tourism in North Carolina employs 185,000 people with a payroll of $3.75 billion.  Tourism generates over $1.2 million in state and local taxes.  There are a lot of things going on here in the fourteen municipalities.  Main Street Live is in its ninth year and continues to grow every year; their music series is in the new government plaza area.  During the month of October there’s a luncheon concert series in the government plaza on Fridays from 11:30 a.m. to 1:30 p.m.  Waxhaw has started an outdoor movie series and the Museum of the Waxhaws has monthly programs; they also have had some older buildings (log structures) donated to them and are in the process of renovating them to form a village.  Marshville has the Aw Shucks Corn Maze; the owner is Bonnie Griffin and it is located on Forest Hills Road off of Highway 74.   Monroe had a baseball team over the summer; it was a college wooden bat league that played at Walter Bickett Stadium.  Indian Trail is getting ready to celebrate their 100th anniversary.  Horse trails and greenway efforts are becoming coordinated throughout the county.  A gentleman in Monroe hopes to build a vineyard; the grapes are already growing and he is going through the zoning process with the City of Monroe.  Ms. Korb left the council a calendar of upcoming events and commented that she hoped that they would remember to reference her website and remind people to contact her office so that she could help promote events.  Ms. Korb mentioned that she would be happy to go out and speak to civic groups.  While Ms. Korb is unable to help with fundraisers/bar-b-ques there is a community bulletin board that non-profit groups can advertise on.            
6.
Consideration of a Resolution Supporting Union County’s Comprehensive Fire Service Study
· Mayor Becker explained that Union County has asked for municipal support in conducting a fire service study.  Mayor Becker requested the opinion of Chief Don Gaddy from the Mineral Springs Fire and Rescue Department.  Chief Gaddy commented that he supposed everyone had a copy of the actual Request for Proposal (RFP) and if they didn’t it was off the website now.  The county issued this RFP for a fire protection master plan study; the Fire and Rescue Association, the Chiefs Association, and the Fire Chiefs in the County have asked for a study to be done for the last five or six years.  However, some of the things and some of the ways things are stated in this RFP gave them all a little consternation, specifically mentioning the reworking of the fire district lines.  Chief Gaddy felt this should be done between the fire departments and not Homeland Security.  Chief Gaddy explained that the Mineral Springs Fire Department is in their first year of the fire tax and they based their commitment on the amount of money they would get in their district on the fire tax.  If the fire district is smaller, then over a period of time the fire tax will go up, which would be a burden on their members.  Chief Gaddy did not feel that was the way to go.  The RFP also states that they want to be able to dictate (more or less) what equipment is required for each district, when/if paid personnel needed to be hired, the training level of each department, etc.  Chief Gaddy commented that if he understood the fire law correctly, each fire chief is responsible for the fire suppression/equipment/training in his district and if there were litigation it would be the fire chief’s concern.   The RFP also says the fire department would basically do no planning; on the contrary, this department spends a lot of time planning what they need.  Chief Gaddy commented that he was not opposed to the study, but he felt the studies should be given to the fire departments to help them make a decision on what needs to be done within their district.  Chief Gaddy explained that he was not suggesting that the council approve/disapprove the resolution; he just wanted them to have the facts.  After a brief discussion there was a consensus of the council that the study should be done; however, the fire departments should be directly involved with all of the decision making for restructuring.    The council discussed the added language to the resolution and Mayor Becker read the changes back to them as follows:  “Be it further resolved that the Town of Mineral Springs agrees to support this study only if it is used as a resource to assist the chiefs and boards of directors of the fire districts in developing their individual departments’ plans and that these chiefs and boards of directors maintain their planning and implementation authority over all activity affecting their departments”.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the resolution with the additional language that Mayor Becker read and Councilwoman Neill seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:   Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None
· The resolution is as follows:

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF A 

COMPREHENSIVE FIRE SERVICE STUDY

R-2006-07

WHEREAS, both the Town of Mineral Springs and Union County are interested in providing property owners with prompt and effective fire protection services, maintaining favorable fire insurance ratings, and ensuring adequate fire service funding; and 

WHEREAS, Union County has engaged an outside consultant to perform a comprehensive evaluation of the current and future provision of fire protection services by volunteer fire departments throughout the County (the “Comprehensive Fire Service Study”), with the specific emphasis on establishing adequate levels of service, considering possible realignment of some areas currently served by volunteer fire departments operating within Union County and identifying alternative funding sources.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Council of Mineral Springs does hereby support Union County’s engagement of an outside consultant to perform the Comprehensive Fire Service Study described above.

AND, BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town of Mineral Springs agrees to support this study only if it is used as a resource to assist the chiefs and boards of directors in developing their individual departments’ plans and that these chiefs and boards of directors maintain their planning and implementation authority over all activities affecting their departments.

ADOPTED on this the 14th day of September, 2006.







S/Frederick Becker III










          Frederick Becker III, Mayor Becker

Attest:


S/Vicky A. Brooks




Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk

7.
Consideration of a Memorandum of Understanding with Edwards Construction
· Ms. Ann Edwards requested that the Town of Mineral Springs agree to an Understanding of Memorandum with her company, Edwards Construction Inc., to pursue an approval on a subdivision request.  Ms. Edwards explained that she has reviewed the Understanding of Memorandum that the Town of Mineral Springs entered into with Niblock Homes and feels that her commitment could be in comparison or very similar to that of Niblock Homes.  Ms. Edwards commented that she did not know how to proceed; she just wanted to have an agreement with the town, if possible, reaching an understanding that would be beneficial to both parties.  Ms. Edwards pointed out that Item 4 of the proposed moratorium extension (a later agenda item) does authorize the council to consideration applications on a case by case basis by entering into specific negotiations and apply special conditions.  Ms. Edwards added that she is willing to commit a certain space to the town’s greenway project.  Mayor Becker explained that there were two issues at work here; what would make the council happy (is there something that would make the council want to consider this); and the pending litigation of the current moratorium (would the town be on legal ground to consider this).  Councilwoman Neill mentioned that at the last meeting Ms. Edwards had referred to having forty to fifty lots.  Ms. Edwards responded that under R40 she could get fifty four lots on the property while still preserving the greenway and trees; however, she could drop that to thirty five lots.  Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Edwards if she had a plat or something for the council to help visualize it.  Ms. Edwards responded that it was not ready yet.  Councilman Countryman asked what the legal ramifications of it would be.  Mayor Becker responded that last month Attorney McCollum had mentioned that the council had broad authority on this.  Mayor Becker commented that the purpose of the moratorium was to give the town time to not allow subdivisions to be developed under the old density model and to allow the town to rewrite the requirements.  The legal thinking that the council is looking at here is if individual negotiations would allow something that would be allowed under the revised ordinance (after the moratorium is lifted); is that acceptable?  The council continued discussions with Ms. Edwards.  Attorney Bobby Griffin pointed out that the other agreement was struck in an effort to resolve the lawsuit; the town will have judicial approval for them to proceed.  There was an informal committee that met with Niblock Homes to work out the conditions.  Mr. Griffin suggested that it would be prudent on the council’s part if they want to work out some details (again) that might be acceptable overarching conditions and somebody agrees to meet with them then they could do that.  Councilman Faulk suggested that Ms. Edwards bring a Memorandum of Understanding and a preliminary plat for review; this could be done with an informal committee.  The council could then make sure that Item 4 on the proposed moratorium is worded where no one is out of it; “having got stung one time, we don’t want to get stung another time”.  Councilman Countryman agreed that the council is probably in favor of Ms. Edwards proposal and that they would like to be able to do it, but the reality is that they can’t.  It isn’t just the Memorandum of Understanding, it is the reason that the Memorandum even existed in the first place; it was designed to settle a lawsuit.  Councilwoman Critz and Councilman Faulk volunteered to meet with Ms. Edwards to discuss this matter further.       
· The meeting was recessed at 9:13 p.m.
· Resumed at 9:29 p.m. 
8.
Consideration of the Draft Land Use Plan/Map and Calling for a Public Hearing
· The meeting was resumed at 9:29 p.m.

· Mayor Becker explained that the council really needed to consider calling for a Public Hearing on the Land Use Plan, which is still in the preliminary phase.  The council can still make changes to the plan (all the way up to the Public Hearing) and ask questions of the Zoning Administrator Nadine Bennett and the Planning Board tonight.  Nadine Bennett commented that this document really came straight out of the Vision Plan; however, a few things were added to it.  Ms. Bennett pointed out that the Draft Land Use Map had an error on it; the Rural Residential was described as 1 ½ dwelling units per acre and it should have said 1 dwelling unit per 1 ½ acres.  Ms. Bennett handed out a revised map.  Councilman Faulk questioned why the town needed a moratorium if the Land Use Plan was adopted.  Ms. Bennett responded “please extend the moratorium”; the Land Use Plan is not a legal and binding document.  It will take detailed wording in the Zoning Ordinance.  Ms. Bennett pointed out that she has received many calls from developers in the past few months and she believed that there are a lot of developers out there that would jump on the opportunity where the town had a lapse between the moratorium and the ordinance language coming out the way the town wants it.   It is the goal of the planning board to get the ordinance wording for the rural areas first, which will allow the moratorium to be lifted.  They will go back and work on the downtown area afterwards.  There was a consensus of the planning board members (present at the meeting) that the moratorium needed to be extended in order to make the changes correctly.  Mayor Becker pointed out some typos on the draft; the last paragraph on page 1 says “They have been organized in four major categories” should say “five categories”; number 2 says “Residential Land Uses Industrial Land Uses” should say “Residential Land Uses” without Industrial Land Uses; and the last sentence on item number 2 on page 4 says “The average lot size shall not be less than 40,000 square feet” should say “The minimum lot size shall not be less than 40,000 square feet”.  Mayor Becker suggested that on page 5 under Non-Residential Land Uses Outside of the Town Center (1) they may want to consider adding something the addresses minimum site size particularly in the Highway Corridor, such as “consider minimum site sizes for industrial developments and consider strict buffering and landscaping standards for industrial sites”.   Mayor Becker also suggested that under item 2 of that category, which applies to the blue area on the map (Business Campus) the council might want to consider allowing continued residential uses.   Councilwoman Critz made a motion to call for a Public Hearing on the draft land use map/plan at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department at 7:30 p.m. on October 12, 2006 and Councilman Faulk seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes:   Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

9.
Consideration of the Extension of the Moratorium or New Moratorium and Calling for a Public Hearing
· Mayor Becker asked Attorney Bobby Griffin what he recommended the council to do:  enact a moratorium commencing November 1, 2006 or extending the existing moratorium.  Attorney Bobby Griffin responded that the council should probably consider enacting a new moratorium.    Mayor Becker directed the council to page 2 where it says “Now, Therefore, be in ordained by the Mineral Springs Town Council that the current Moratorium on Major Residential Subdivision Development, originally adopted on May 12, 2005, be extended” be changed to “Now, Therefore, be it ordained that the Mineral Springs Town Council hereby enacts a Moratorium on Major Residential Subdivisions from November 1, 2006 through March 1, 2007”.  Councilman Faulk asked if there was any other language in the draft that refers to “extension”.  Mayor Becker will make sure that the language is consistent with a “new” moratorium.  Mayor Becker commented that one of the most difficult things in the new statute is Item 1, a clear statement of the problems or conditions necessitating the moratorium and what courses of actions, alternative to a moratorium, were considered by the city and why those alternative courses of action were not deemed adequate.  Mayor Becker stated that the first part of that was easy.  The planning board, the mayor, and the council have talked about rezoning the whole town to five acres, but this is unfair.  That is spelled out in the proposed moratorium.  The council could also have told the planning board that the ordinance had to be rewritten by November 1, 2006; however, the planning board has stated that they couldn’t do that.  Mayor Becker commented that those were a couple of reasons alternative to a moratorium and asked the council if they had any other suggestions.  Councilman Faulk noted that it was made clear all the way through that the reason why the town is doing it is because we got delayed on when we got the information back from UNCC.  Councilwoman Critz commented that there were a lot of developmental pressures on the town.  Mayor Becker noted that Item 2 addresses that point.    The council discussed Item 4 of the proposed moratorium.  Attorney Bobby Griffin asked if the council had adopted the UNCC Vision Plan.  Mayor Becker responded that the council accepted it.  Mr. Griffin pointed out that the proposed moratorium refers to “in keeping with the UNCC Vision Plan”, which makes the conclusion that it has to be in keeping with UNCC’s Vision Plan and it doesn’t say that it’s Mineral Springs.  Mr. Griffin suggested cleaning that portion up a little bit.  Mayor Becker responded that the wording could be changed to “previously presented to and received on May 11, 2006”.   
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to call for public on October 12, 2006 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department to accept a new moratorium on major subdivisions that will be from November 1, 2006 until March 1, 2007 pending wording revisions by clerk and Attorney Bobby Griffin and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:   Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

10.
Consideration of Adopting an Ordinance on Regulating the Speed Limit

· Mayor Becker explained that someone in Brantley Oaks requested that the Department of Transportation change the speed limit to 25 mph.  Mayor Becker asked the council if they felt the town should adopt the Ordinance as requested by the DOT declaring speed limits of 25 mph on those specified routes.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to adopt the Ordinance and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:   Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

· The Ordinance is as follows:

STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

AN ORDINANCE DECLARING SPEED LIMIT MODIFICATION 

CONCURRING WITH THE DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION 

ORDINANCE 

O-2006-04

WHEREAS, N.C. G.S. 20-141 (f) authorizes speed limit modifications based upon engineering and traffic investigation on portions of a State Highway System Street located in the Town of Mineral Springs;  

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT ORDAINED by the Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, the following:

SECTION 1.  Declare the Following Speed Limit.

	Speed

Limit
	Route
	Road Description

	
	
	

	25
	SR 2935
	(Charlton Oaks Drive) from a point 0.28 mile west of SR 1162 (Potter Road) eastward to SR 1162, subdivisionwide (Charlton Oaks Subdivision).

	25
	SR 2936
	(Webb Lane) from SR 2935 (Charlton Oaks Drive) northward to SR 2937 (Bryant Lane), subdivisionwide (Charlton Oaks Subdivision).

	25
	SR 2937
	(Bryant Lane) from a point 0.13 mile west of SR 2936 (Webb Lane) eastward to a point 0.07 mile east of SR 2936, subdivisionwide (Charlton Oaks Subdivision).


SECTION 2.  Effective date.  This ordinance is effective upon adoption of the Department of Transportation of a concurring ordinance and the erection of signs giving notice of the authorized speed limit.   

ADOPTED this 14th day of September, 2006.  Witness my hand and official seal:

S/Frederick Becker

Frederick Becker, Mayor


Attest:


S/Vicky A Brooks


Vicky A. Brooks, Clerk

11.
Website Update

· Mayor Becker asked if anybody had seen the new website and commented that it was fabulous; Town Clerk Vicky Brooks was working on it “in secret” for months.  Ms. Brooks asked what their opinion on the two companies’ (Civics Plus and Accessible Computing) that have given estimates on redesigning the town’s website.  Mayor Becker commented that they were pricey.  Ms. Brooks explained that it was pointed out to her by Accessible Computing that Civics Plus was not compliant with Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA).  Ms. Brooks commented that the town needed to be compliant with ADA and noted that she could get in contact with Becky Williams from ADA to find out exactly what they could do for the town.  Councilman Faulk asked if Ms. Brooks had checked with other towns to see who they are using.  Ms. Brooks responded that she could do that, but she thought that they have an IT Department.  Councilman Faulk suggested that Ms. Brooks contact other towns to see who they are using and how much they are paying.   Mayor Becker pointed out that Mineral Springs is currently paying $6.95 a month (in a lump sum every two years) for web hosting and Ms. Brooks is doing everything else.  Councilman Faulk suggested that the council give an “okay” for Mayor Becker and Ms. Brooks to come up with a solution for “X” amount of dollars and put it in place.  Mayor Becker responded that Vicky would need more data, such as ADA information.  Mayor Becker also suggested that the town purchase Dreamweaver for $400.00 to give Ms. Brooks the tools to continue working with what she has in the meantime.  There was a consensus of the council to purchase Dreamweaver for Ms. Brooks to continue working on the website; Ms. Brooks will check into ADA compliancy and what other towns are doing and report back to the council.  
12.
Consideration of Adding an Item to the September 28, 2006 Special Meeting Agenda

· Mayor Becker explained that Harrington Hall is going to be ready for Final Plat approval.  Councilman Faulk made a motion to add Harrington Hall to the September 28, 2006 special meeting agenda and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

 Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

13.
Other Business
· There was no other business discussed. 

14.
Closed Session – Consultation with Town Attorney
· Attorney Bobby Griffin informed the council that there wasn’t any new information for a closed session.  
15.
Adjournment 
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:   Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

· The meeting was adjourned at 10:17 p.m.

· The next scheduled meetings will be at 7:30 on September 28, 2006 at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department and at 7:30 p.m. on October 12, 2006 at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.
Respectfully submitted by:

_______________________________

__________________________



Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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